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October 8, 2015  2:00 p.m.
Cameron City Hall
205 North Main Street, Cameron, Missouri

MINUTES

Call to Order and Member Roll Call
Chairman Derek Brown called the meeting to order at 2:06 p.m. at the Cameron City Hall in Cameron, Missouri.  

Roll call of members present:  Derek Brown, City of Albany; Ronnie Jack, City of Cameron; Patricia Fisher Johnson, City of Maysville; and Raymond Stevenson (Alt), City of Stewartsville. (4 Member’s Present).

Others present:  Ed Proctor, Attorney; Zac Johnson, City of Cameron; Charlie Zitnik, DA Davidson; Steve McIntosh, MoDNR; Suzie Carpenter, CDM Smith; Andy Vecellio, Bartlett & West; Mark Gaugh, City of Cameron; Bernie Meyer, MAWC; Stan Wolfe, USDA Rural Development;  Bart Downing, Atchison County WWC; Jason Garder, CDM Smith; Farmers State Bank (2 Representatives); Jackie Spainhower and Jerri Dearmont, Northwest Missouri Regional Council of Governments.

Approval of the September 10, 2015 Minutes
The September 10, 2015 minutes were previously e-mailed to each member and available at the meeting.  With no additions or corrections, Patricia Fisher Johnson motioned to approve the minutes seconded by Raymond Stevenson.  Motion approved (4 ayes; 0 nays).

Approval of Financial Report/Pay Bills
The financial report was made available at the meeting.  One invoice was presented for payment; Northwest Missouri Regional Council of Governments for September in the amount of $750.  Balances as of September 30, 2015; $4,263.69 in checking and $157,092.60 in the NOW account (Correction was made to the balance in the Money Market Account to record $17,000 transfer from Money Market to Checking account).  

Old Business
None


New Business
Ed Proctor introduced two representatives from Farmers State Bank (FSB) in Cameron that attended at the meeting today.  FSB will serve as the interim lender on the project. Since the Letter of Conditions has been approved, GNWWC will need to complete a loan application to FSB.  Charlie Zitnik will complete the loan application for the Commission.  Mr. Zitnik asked that the Commission authorize the Chairman of the Commission to sign the loan application once it is ready.  The dollar amount of the loan application will be an amount not to exceed $4,000,000.  Once the Letter of Conditions from USDA has been met and construction bids have been received, a preliminary bond closing will be held with USDA funds since USDA funds will be used to pay the commercial loan.  The final bond closing will be held once the project is constructed and the final project cost is known.  USDA will acknowledge all invoices before FSB pays any invoices.  

Raymond Stevenson motioned to authorize Derek Brown, Chairman to sign the loan application from Farmers State Bank once it is completed by Charlie Zitnik.  Ronnie Jack seconded motion.  Motion passed (4 ayes; 0 nays).

Charlie Zitnik with DA  Davidson spoke about an addendum to the financial advisory services agreement.  The original agreement was executed July 1, 2014.   The original agreement provided a list of services to be performed with a fee not to exceed 2.125% of the project costs when financing is completed and closed.  Since the Letter of Conditions from USDA has occurred, the original agreement is being amended to read not to exceed 2.25% of the project costs, shall be fixed at 1.00% of the project costs, which lowers the costs by 65% and clarifies the scope of services.  (See Attachment A on file at RCOG office).  Conversations have been held with USDA regarding these services and they will not pay for any packaging fees.  In order to solve this matter, the Commission will apply for a loan with Farmers State Bank for the financial advisor fees and will be paid when USDA pays the interim financing at FSB.  The Commission currently has approximately $160,000 in their bank account that has been collected from membership dues.  Ronnie Jack motioned to accept the addendum to the original contract with DA Davidson for financial advisory services.  Joe Stevenson seconded motion.  Motion passed (4 ayes; 0 nays).

The Take-or-Pay Contracts have been approved and executed by all three communities.  USDA will need a copy of all three contracts with all blanks filled in for them to finalize the contracts.  The Commission will need to approve to have Derek Brown, Chairman of the Commission to sign each contract.  Patricia Fisher Johnson motioned to have the Chairman, Derek Brown execute each Take-or-Pay Contract.  Joe Stevenson seconded motion.  Motion passed (4 ayes; 0 nays).  Farmers State Bank will also need a copy for their files plus all other documents since the Commission formed.
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Easement Process
Suzie Carpenter, CDM Smith reported they drove the full alignment and looked at the properties.  A spreadsheet with a list of all property owners was distributed to all three communities for them to review.  However, Suzie Carpenter will email the spreadsheets to the communities so they can identify the landowners in order to make contact with them.  Hard copies of the maps will be mailed next week to the communities.  The communities need to get back to Suzie in a few weeks with the names of who they can identify.  The property owners will need to be notified to gain access to their property to perform the survey and GEO Technical work.  After discussion of the easement process, the initial contact will be with a letter with Suzie Carpenter as point of contact and include a map with the letter.  However, at the same time those landowners that the communities can identify need to be personally contacted.  Suzie Carpenter will use the first letter that was used for the cultural study and restructure it to fit this process, include a map showing the alignment of the entire project and a temporary access agreement for the survey and GEO Tech study.  Once the letter is complete, Derek Brown and Ed Proctor will need to review it.  Letters need to go out ASAP.  It was also mentioned that USDA does not pay for easements.  To sum up the easement process, the following will need to be done: 1) Suzie will email the spreadsheet that lists property owners to each community, each community will write their name next to the property owners they can identify, 2) Suzie will mail hard copy maps to the communities, 3) Suzie will work on guidance on what to say to the property owners, and 4) send a map of the entire project to the owners.  Access agreements will be needed at a later date.  Suzie can email the spreadsheet and maps to Jackie at RCOG and Jackie can email to all communities.  Also RCOG will mail out all letters when ready. There are approximately 170 property owners.  All agreements will be returned in a self-addressed and stamped envelope to the RCOG office and all questions will be addressed to CDM Smith.  The next step is to look at options for the locations of tanks.

Ed Proctor asked Stan Wolfe about an email stating that no money will be spent on easements.  Stan Wolfe stated that it was not USDA’s policy to pay for easements.  

Ed Proctor suggested a change in banking from our present financing intuitions to Farmers State Bank. Currently the Commissions have two accounts, one NOW account with Bank Midwest and one Money Market with BTC.  The Money Market was open for the membership dues with a low interest rate.  Ronnie Jack motioned to open a new interest bearing checking account with FSB in Cameron to establish a treasury relationship and to include current officers on the new account, seconded by Pat Fisher Johnson. Motion passed (4 ayes; 0 nays).

Chairman’s Report
None

Other Business
None

Adjournment
The next Commission meeting is scheduled for November 12, 2015 at 2:00pm in Cameron.  Ronnie Jack motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:17pm, seconded by Patricia Fisher Johnson.  Meeting adjourned.  (4 ayes; 0 nays).



___________________________________		______________________________________
Derek Brown, Chairman					Patricia Fisher Johnson, Secretary
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